VICTORIA AND ALBERT MUSEUM BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Summary of the meeting of the Board of Trustees held on Thursday 14 March 2002

Present: Paula Ridley (Chairman), Professor Margaret Buck, Penelope, Viscountess Cobham, Mr Rob Dickins, Mrs Jane Gordon Clark, Sir Terence Heiser, Lady Heseltine, Mr Rick Mather, Mr Peter Rogers, Mr Jonathan Scott, Mr Antony Snow, Professor Sir Christopher White.

In attendance: Mr Mark Jones (Director), Mr Jim Close (Deputy Director), Ms Susan Lambert (Keeper of PDP/NAL)

1.
The Masterplan
Trustees received a progress report on the project from Gwyn Miles, Director of Projects, and a presentation on the communications strategy for the capital campaign from Damien Whitmore, Director of Public Affairs.

2.
PDP/NAL – A Repositioned Future


Trustees received a presentation on the proposed new role for the department from Susan Lambert.

3.
Matters Arising

· Dr Swallow reported that the Museum’s application for funding  from the NHMF towards the purchase of the Marble Statue of Sir George Cooke by Sir Henry Cheere had been unsuccessful and the Museum would not be pursuing other sources of funding.

· Dr Swallow reported that the NACF had increased its grant towards the purchase of the Vivienne Westwood Collection and the Museum was now in a position to complete the acquisition.

4.
Chairman's Report 
The Chairman reported as follows:

· The drinks party to celebrate the success of the British Galleries would take place following the Board meeting.
· Antony Snow was attending his last Board meeting as he would be retiring at the end of March having come to the end of his term of appointment.
5.
Director's Report
The Board noted the Director’s Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· DCMS had convened a meeting to discuss the way forward on Albertopolis.

· The forthcoming Earth and Fire, Tiaras, Milan in a Van and Cinema India: the art of Bollywood exhibitions had been well received by the press. 

· The V&A’s partnership with the RIBA was on course and there was a good spirit of collaboration.

· The Treasury still wanted to find a buyer for a number of its silver objects. 

· He reported on the Government’s proposals on Capital Charging.

· Copies of the PAC Report, Proceedings and Minutes on Access to the Victoria and Albert Museum, together with the Government Response to it and the V&A Press Release, were tabled.

6.
V&A Plan & Budgets


The Board approved the V&A Plan 2002-03 as described in the Paper circulated for the meeting.

7.
Reports from Committees & V&A Enterprises Ltd

Audit

· The Committee had met on 5 March.

· There were no concerns over the internal audit reports on financial management.

· As a result of the introduction of free admission, it had been recognised that some of the auditing systems would need to be changed.


Collections

The Board, on the recommendation of the Committee, approved the loan of objects to the exhibition The Power of the Poster at the Millennium Gallery, Sheffield. 

· The Whitworth Art Gallery and the John Rylands Library might be able to raise funds towards the purchase of the Walter Crane Archive.

· The Museum had acquired the following objects in lieu of Inheritance Tax liabilities: 


a red wax sculpture of Ferdinando I, by Giambologna;


a wax sculpture of a woman, possibly from the Florentine School;


a crozier.


Development 

The Board noted the Development Report circulated for the meeting and the following further points:

· The Development Department’s main focus was on getting together the Masterplan Campaign Strategy.

· A Campaign Planning Group had been set up.

· Prospect research was being undertaken.

· A dinner to cultivate potential sponsors for the Spiral would be held in June.

· On 16 May, the Museum would hold a fundraising party to celebrate the V&A’s 150th anniversary.

· It was hoped that the Museum would gain a number of new patrons from the successful Meet the Neighbours event held on 28 February.

Finance
· The Committee had met on 12 March.

· The outturn for 2001/2, the budget for 2002/3 and the forecast for 2003/4 had been considered by the Committee.  The budget figures for 2002/3 would be circulated for discussion at the April Board Meeting.

· There would be a surplus in 2001/2 and deficits in 2002/3 and 2003/4.

V&A Enterprises Ltd

The Board noted that:

· The company would reach at least the last revised budgetted covenant level from its trading operations.

· Retail sales were up 70% on last year and would almost meet the original budget but with a different mix of trading.

· VAE would experiment with other trading outlets near Exhibition Road. 

· The exhibition shops for the Terracottas, Tiaras, and Versace exhibitions would be the last ones in Gallery 38A.  A new exhibition shop would be installed in Gallery 29 in time for the Art Deco exhibition.

· There were some signs that the market would improve later that year.

· On the budget for 2001-02, a covenant had been agreed before the shop refit costs.

· Ian Hay Davison, Chairman of VAE, had announced his intention to retire later that year. 
8. 
Any Other Business
· On Mr Snow’s retirement from the V&A Board of Trustees at the end of March, the Chairman wished to record, on behalf of the Board, that he had been an excellent colleague to work with and a great support to the Museum.  She made a presentation to Mr Snow.
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